
  

 
 
19-21 Broad Street | St Helier 
Jersey | JE2 3RR 
 
 
Connétable Mike Jackson  
Chairman  
Environment, Housing and Infrastructure Scrutiny Panel  
BY EMAIL  
  
 
19 October 2021 
 
 
Dear Chair 
 

Government Plan 2022 – Written Questions 
Central Services Property Refurbishment – Five Oaks Refurbishment 

 
Thank you for your letter dated 18 October 2021 requesting answers to written questions about 
the Five Oaks refurbishment capital programme.  Please see my responses below. 
 
1. We note from the Mid – Year Review, R.138/2021, that this project is on track for 

delivery.  A target date of December 2021 has been noted, do you anticipate the 
programme to be completed by the target date provided?  

 
Yes, we expect the programme to be completed by the target date provided.  The 
Commissioning Engineer is due on site in the week commencing 18 October 2021 and 
we expect to be fully operational in the week commencing 6 December 2021. 

 
2. What has the total spend been to date for this programme and please provide a 

breakdown of the spend and the aims achieved?  
 
 

2020 commitment: £2,600,049.61 

2020 paid: £2,166,846.98 

2021 commitment: £752,384.47 

2021 paid: £521,463.53 

Total current commitment: £3,352,434.08 

Breakdown as follows: 
Dunphy (Boiler manufacturer) 
Generator and M&E upgrades 
Main Contractor (new structure) 
Steelworks and Cladding 
Other Client direct cost 
Fees 

 
£1,655,557.30 

£483,120.00 
£462,789.26 
£104,955.08 
£402,122.60 
£243,892.06 

Total budget: £3,500,000.00 
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3. It is noted within R.138/2021 that further investment is scheduled for 2021 to install 
a new back-up generator.  Will this require additional funding to be sought or will 
this be covered by the allocated funding for 2021?  

 
The funding to install a new back-up generator is captured in the above total project cost 
of £3,500,000. This was achieved by undertaking a detailed design review that 
highlighted savings and enabled the delivery of both the boiler and generator packages. 

 
4. Has the funding been sufficient to enable the project to meet its stated aims to 

date?  
 

The project budget has been sufficient to meet the project’s stated aims to date. 
 
5. Will the delivery of this project ensure value for money?  
 

I believe that the delivery of this project ensures value for money. As mentioned in the 
answer to Question 3, the design teams have been able to utilise the budget to deliver 
both the boiler replacement and site generator projects into one contract. This facility 
will now be self-sufficient and risk free to continue supporting the current General 
Hospital and the future Our Hospital project.  

 
6. Can you confirm whether the project will be completed in 2021 and that no further 

funding for 2022 will be required? 
 

As stated in the answer to Question 1, I expect the project to be completed in 2021 and 
I can confirm that no further funding is required for 2022.  An accrual to cover the 12-
month defects period will be required by contract. This figure is captured in the overall 
allocation.   

 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Deputy Richard Renouf 
Minister for Health and Social Services 


